Minutes of the LRUF Meeting, Monday 20th April 2009 (Broadwater Community Centre)

Present: Su Jolly (BWF Centre); Bernadette Riganti (LBH Neighbourhood Management); Michael Bury (BTCV); Brian Scott [minutes] and Irene Lee (both Friends of Graham Lee); Ray Swain, Ghazale Jamsheed, Joan Curtis, Dave Morris [chaired] (all Friends of Lordship Rec); Helen Steel (FLR and Lordship Rec gardener); Martin Burrows (Back To Earth, and FLR); Paul Ely, Luisa Baker and Michael Loughnane (all LBH Recreation Services)   Apologies:  David Singh and Maxine (Broadwater Farm Residents’ Association), John Morris (Assistant Director LBH Recreation Services), Nigel Roberts ( Lordship Rec Dog Club), Daniel Mintz (ibikeride, forming a Lordship Rec bike users group).

1.   Minutes of Last Meeting    The minutes of the last meeting held on 9th March 2009 were agreed as a true record.


2.   New Playground    Paul Ely told the forum that the proposed commencement date for work on the new playground would now be either the 11th or 18th  of May, with completion on the 22nd or 29th July. Some concern was expressed by the FLR with regard to the work extending in to the school summer holidays and Joan pointed out that FLR had put up notices around the rec to the effect that the new playground would be open before the holidays. Luisa said that she would also do some new notices and give to Michael Loughnane for additional display.


3.   Moselle River Restoration    Testing of the water quality continues. The poor water quality is largely due to misconnection on the part of businesses and private households, a matter well documented at recent meetings. As proress on this could take up to 3-5 years it was agreed that it is imperative for whoever is responsible for tackling this problem to take the appropriate publicity/enforcement action now rather than leave it until the works are underway.  Paul reiterated that in the first instance it is the responsibility of Thames Water to send out notices and only in the event of these being ignored would the Council resume responsibility and follow up on these letters. Paul agreed that this matter needed moving forward.


4.   Trees    A report of the recently carried out tree mapping exercise in the Rec is still awaited. Luisa to chase up.

Irene and Brian told the forum that it had come to their attention that Alex Fraser of the LBH had told another member of their group that the Parks Manager had agreed that, in the event of the thinning out of trees in the Friends of Graham Lee memorial plantation by the Moselle, any trees removed would be replanted in Downhills Park.   Michael Loughnane clarified that it had been mentioned at a recent discussion on the plantation that some of the trees had been planted too close together and if trees were to be removed and not replanted in the Rec there would be room for these in Downhills Park   It had always been taken as read by the Forum that any transplanted trees should be accommodated within the Rec (eg along pathways or elsewhere) and this view was reaffirmed. 

Luisa said that due to the river restoration project, it was inevitable that some of the Graham Lee trees would be lost.  However, every effort would be made to keep a cluster of the removed trees elsewhere in the Rec thereby creating a second memorial.  She added that the council welcomed additional tree planting in the Rec, but requested that she be informed of these proposals in advance in order for our CBA landscape consultants to consider the impact on the view aspects within the park.

Martin reported that four very young apple trees had recently been planted near the centre and asked whether any form of protection for trees was available.  Michael Loughnane confirmed that he would supply cages for these trees.

Dave raised the matter of the Millenium Tree Circle.  It had been planned to remove these trees to the north-west corner of the Rec.  Since this corner would be the site of the city farm would space still be available in that area, would another location for the tree circle have to be found, or should they remain where they are?  He added that it is important to keep these trees together and transplant them as a circle.  Paul said that they must be moved before they mature too much.


5.   Back to Earth Projects    The appointment of the Lordship Rec Volunteer Co-ordinator has yet to be made, but Martin said that the interviews of a further batch of candidates are to take place on 30th April.

The weekly Community Kitchen sessions and the Food Co-op project continue to make progress and are doing well.  The Local Food funding application narrowly missed the deadline for the April board and will now be considered in July. Martin to progress.

Martin also reported that the creation of three gardens in the grounds of the Centre is planned to commence in May. As well as a vegetable garden, there would be a leisure garden and a children’s organic nature garden.  Paul felt it to be imprudent to go ahead and spend funds on the garden project in the light of the uncertainty of the future of the Centre as a result of its potential inclusion in the recently announced BWF Integrated Schools project [see below].   


6.   Integrated Schools Project    Bernadette confirmed that consultations regarding the proposal to rebuild and integrate all schools in Adams Road, Broadwater Farm, into one campus will be carried out in May.  At present the inclusion of the Community Centre in this project has yet to be ruled out, although the Forum found it difficult to understand this, in particular in view of the adjacent Children’s Centre not being part of the integration plan as was originally assumed.

Joan felt that projects important to the Rec that are ongoing and have been worked on for some considerable time (like the improvements to the Centre grounds) should not be put on hold whilst consideration is given to the new project.

Dave reported his attendance, as LRUF chair. at a recent key stakeholders’ meeting regarding the Lordship and Broadwater projects. The overwhelming view there was that the Centre is crucial to the community and the Lordship Rec project, including sports, youth activities, education, Back to Earth projects, private functions booked by residents etc. It was felt that there were opportunities for increasing usage (including by the local schools) and making it more environmentally efficient. It was emphasised that the Centre was an important element in sports activities currently carried out in the Rec which should be increased and not reduced, which might result if the Centre were to go.


7.   Lordship Rec Community Festival - Sept 12th    A festival planning meeting was held on 23rd March and the next one is scheduled for 27th April. Fundraising is crucial. Ashley Gray hopes to help local schools get more involved. All supporting organisations were encouraged to spread the word, and to come and help organise the event.


8.   Lake    The Friends are currently bidding to Groundwork for the planned restoration of the island, in conjunction with Michael Bury and BTCV. Joan and Michael to liaise.


9.  Environmental Centre    The architects had met with representatives of the Mothers’ and Toddlers’ Group last week. New designs were being worked on, taking into consideration the various consultation responses.


10.  Regeneration Schedule    Luisa distributed the first Monthly Update report to the Forum on the progress of the Lordship improvements projects and log of on site works. It was welcomed as an excellent contribution to keeping people informed of the progress of what will be a long and complex overall project. LRUF reps continued to attend various project design and management meetings and on-site visits

The latest updated 'Stage C' Masterplan from the architects was also passed around at the meeting. However there were felt to be a number of problems. 

- Firstly, due to its size it was difficult to email to interested stakeholders and parties. It and other key documents needed to be accessible online on the Friends' or Council websites, or both. It was agreed that all key reports be put on the website. Dave and Luisa to look into this. 
- The Masterplan document would benefit from being more comprehensive.  It was impossible to comment on the design plan without the detailed notes on each area of the Rec to check it is all OK and that nothing has been overlooked. Last October the Forum had amended the original notes, and a further updated set are urgently needed. Luisa to contact CBA for an updated version.
- It should include the Centre grounds and other aspects of the park including fencing and hedges.  Paul agreed that the drawings should certainly include the Centre grounds and that any future repair work or maintenance on areas such as fences and hedges should be flagged up in order to guarantee funding.  He stressed, however, that this is a Stage C design drawing which is intended to be a concept design of the landscape.  A number of revisions have been incorporated in to this design in order to reflect where the project is now. 
- there was a question about the proposed play area at the north of the park, and a need to add detail to the very general play strategy pages.  

The next design meeting will be held on 28th April and Luisa stressed that feedback on this matter is most welcome. The Stage D design is currently being worked on and should be completed in early May, pending responses to the updated draft notes.  This will vary from the current Stage C report only on the question of detail.  He emphasised that the plans should reflect the costs.

There will be a need for a full planning application for all the planned changes in the Rec, the date of which is still to be confirmed (current forecast around 18th May). This will be followed by a statutory consultation event.


11.  City Farm    Despite the popularity of the idea for a Farm, there had been a long-running issue over the best part of the park for it to be sited. It had been generally agreed that the only realistic option, for a number of reasons (cost, access, HLF views, overall role within the Rec) was the north-west corner. However, some residents at that corner were concerned at its closeness to their back gardens. At the behest of the Friends, the Friends and the Council organised a special consultation for the neighbouring residents on 19th March. 30-40 Walpole Road and Lordship Lane residents attended and almost all present, although generally not against a City Farm in principle, had specific concerns over the impact it could have on local parking, property values, views, noise and smells. The architects and Back To Earth attended to answer questions, and the design had been revised substantially to take into account the concerns where possible. A full report summing up the recent consultation about the Farm has been produced and circulated - available at: www.lordshiprec.org.uk/city-farm 


12.  Damage to northern borders of the Rec/Fencing etc.    Development work by the main gate had resulted in trees and railings being damaged and part of park grounds being annexed. Michael Loughnane reported that that particular contractor had gone bust and has been replaced. Michael is due to meet with the new contractor on 29th April and it was agreed that Helen and Dave should also attend.

Meanwhile in the North-west corner of the park fencing has been damaged, a large hole has been punched into the historic hedge boundary, and there is a real fear of further damage and dumping in this area.  Michael Loughnane said that due to the design of the fence behind the hedge, any damage results in whole segments collapsing and it was therefore better to replace it than to repair it. He agreed to raise this matter urgently with Andrew Gill.


13.  Access Routes around the Park    Helen has researched some information on bat-friendly lights. She agreed to pass this on to Luisa.


14.  Bike Track     There was an on-site meeting to kickstart discussions regarding the relocation and redesign of the bike track (which should not be called a 'BMX track' as this is a specialist term in biking circles!), as had been flagged up for a long time but not yet properly considered. CBA had proposed a design around the area of the adventure playground. It was agreed that this should be a track for all ages and abilities, and preserve as much of the natural environment of that area as possible. Daniel Mintz of ibikeride.com (and Haringey resident) had since been conducting his own consultation, and also was happy to help set up a Lordship bike users group. As a result he had written a report and also proposed ways of incorporating the diverse views into the design. The Friends wanted the preservation of as much of the existing track as was feasible. There was concern that the new bike track will have an adverse affect on that wildlife area, and that this must be minimised.


15.  Wildlife Areas     Recent discussions at Friends meetings, further raised at the LRUF, have led to a recognition of the urgent need to value and improve wildlife and nature conservation in the Rec.  A habitat survey was recently carried out, and a wildlife focus group is being set up. It was agreed that this will be convened by Michael Bury, BTCV.  A site visit has been planned for 21st May to consider key areas and potential in the Rec.

Irene suggested installing bird boxes in the Graham Lee plantation and sought the opinion of the Forum on this matter.  Michael Bury said that a colleague of his has 12 bird boxes and he would seek to have these made available to the FoGL.


16.  Forthcoming Events  

Daisy Walk and Woodland Work-In    A daisy walk and talk will take place in the Rec, Saturday 25th April.. A herbalist will be on the walk and will give a talk on making ointments etc. from daisies. This will be followed by the regular BWF community cafe. Then the Friends are holding a woodland area work in the improve the path.

BWF Centre jazz cafe   The Community Café continues in the Broadwater Farm Community Centre on Fridays (12-3pm), with an additional Food Co-op Market Day on the last Fri and Sat each month.

The Friends of Lordship Rec   Monthly open drop-ins/meetings continue on the first Sundays of each month, 2pm in the hut.

Lordship Rec Dog Club    Plan to launch regular dog training sessions, commencing on 6th May, 7pm

Downhills/Lordship Bat walk   Planned for early May. 


17.  Next LRUF Meeting    6.30pm on 18th May in the Broadwater Farm Community Centre. 
